FFGC History: OUR THIRD DECADE: 1945-1954

Presidents during this decade: Mrs. Merle B. Mann (1945-1947) of Jacksonville “Conservation                                                         and Restoration”
Mrs. Karl A. (Madira) Bickel (1947-1949) “Serve and Conserve”
Ms. Mary S. Compton (1949-1951) “Progress through Knowledge”
Mrs. Halle (Nellie McArthur) Cohen (1951-1953) of Jacksonville “A More Beautiful Florida”
Mrs. Eugene A. (Margie) Smith (1953-1955) “To Learn and to Share”

FFGC granted a charter, May 1952, filed in Bartow, Polk County


First Blue Star Memorial Highway bill designating US-1 passed, 1949


First Blue Star Memorial Highway marker dedication ceremony held in Key West, 1950

Highway Beautification incorporated in FFGC program, 1950 


$50 Life Membership established, 1950

First Honorary Life membership conferred on Mrs. J. T. Alsop

First FFGC Newsletter published, 1949
First publication of the official FFGC magazine, The Florida Gardener, September 20, 


1951
“Don’t Be a Litterbug” campaign adopted 


First State Flower Show "Florida, the Realm Magnificent in Flower and Song" held in 


Lakeland, March 21-22, 1952

First Florida Flower Arrangement Calendar published in September 1952 for 1953


Conventions:



*1945 in Jacksonville (May 3) “Seek Beauty for Beauty’s Blessing—in Roadside, Park and Garden” (the club motto)



*1946 in Miami Beach (May 2-3) “Conservation and Restoration”



*1947 in Orlando (April 16-17) Angebilt Hotel, "Our Todays and Yesterdays are 



the Blocks with which we Build (Longfellow)"



* 1948 in Jacksonville (April 22-23) "Ideals are Stars to Guide us Toward Realities"



*1949 in St. Petersburg (April 21-22) "Each Goal is Reached Through Faith and 



Service"



*1950 in Palm Beach (April 18-19) “Progress with Knowledge”



*1951 in Daytona Beach--our 25th convention (May 1-3) " The Silver Lining"



*1952 in Tampa (April 21-23) “Gardening with an Objective”



*1953 in Miami (April 7-10), "Nature's Bounty for a More Beautiful Florida". State Flower Show “Florida Story—Exotic Beauty and Golden Glory” held in Ft. Lauderdale March 12-14, 1953



*1954 in Orlando (March 30-April 1) "Each Florida Mile a Mile of Beauty". State Flower Show “Pascua Florida—Feast of the Flowers” held in Orlando in March.

Mrs. Covington had the happy idea the Federation, she was serving as president for two terms due to the war instead of the one for which she was elected, could make a contribution to conservation by sponsoring a conservation camp for future women leaders. Through the assistance of the Florida Park and Forestry Service the first nature Study Camp, named in her honor, was held at Camp O’Leno in June, 1945, with fire girls in attendance.

As a token of esteem and appreciation the Federation presented Mrs. Covington with a life membership in National Council—ninth for Florida.

The world was still at war when Mrs. Merle B. Mann assumed the office of President of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs a the one-day convention on May 3, 1945, in Jacksonville but ended before her first year was completed.

Clubs were eager to step back into regular lines of work. Old clubs that had stood by and weathered the war storm felt the buoyancy of release from tension, thus the first year of Mrs. Mann’s administration was truly a period of reconstructions and rehabilitation duly reported on the Twentieth Annual convention held May 2-3, 1946, in Miami Beach.

The second year was one of bright promise. New Clubs and circles throughout the state resulted in a greatly increased membership necessitating added responsibilities. The horticulture fellowship project, suspended during the war, was reactivated; the “Blue Star Highway” bill was passed by the Florida Legislature May 22, 1947, as was the Federation-sponsored amendment to the Plant Protection Law.

During the administration of Mrs. Karl A. Bickel, Sarasota, which began at the 1947 convention in Orlando, many ideas from her world-wide travels and contact with large organizations in distant lands were brought to the Federation.

The name of the “Horticultural Fellowship” had been officially changed to the “H. Harold Hume Fellowship” in a prior administration, but funds had accumulated during the war years when no student was available and Mrs. Bickel was empowered by the board to sign a contract with the University of Florida reiterating the official name and providing for more than one fellowship annually until such time as the accumulated funds had been exhausted.
A $1.00 registration fee was inaugurated just prior to the 1948 convention in Jacksonville, this to be divided between the Federation and the hostess club to help defray expenses.

At this convention the Federation was awarded a Certificate of Achievement by National Council for its efforts in securing the designation of U.S. 1 in Florida as the “Blue Star Memorial Highway.”





Mrs. Bickel’s position as publicity chairman for National Council gave her a clear insight into its activities and this was instrumental in establishing a closer relationship between the Federation and the parent group.

She was given recognition for leadership as President of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs and other civic work in a special citation on March 10, 1949, at Florida Southern College, Lakeland, by its President Dr. Ludd M. Spivey. Later that month, on March 16, a ten-acre tract on Terra Ceia Island was dedicated to the State of Florida and named “The Madira Bickel Mound” in recognition of the civic services both she and Mr. Bickel had rendered the state. This was the first Archaeological Monument to come under the administration of the Florida Park Service.

The well-attended 1949 convention was held in St. Petersburg with the program denoting growth and featuring outstanding speakers. High among presentations was the Blanche Capel Covington Leadership Award, established in 1943, to Mrs. C. Verne Klintworth of Tampa for efforts in roadside development.
At the National Council convention in Portland, Oregon in May, 1949, Mrs. Bickel who later served with distinction as South Atlantic Regional Director, accepted the coveted Kellogg Medal for Civic Achievement, won by Davis Islands Circle of the Tampa Federation; and the Bronze Medal for the highest State Accomplishment on Florida’s Horticultural Fellowship project. 

Miss Mary S. Compton of Orlando, well versed in its ideals after a longtime affiliation with the Federation, was elected President at the convention in St. Petersburg. Her attendance at District and Regional meetings, State and National conventions had given her a vast knowledge of the organizational structure. She also had ably and faithfully served on the Federation’s board since the early days. A lover of the good earth, she possessed an analytical mind, was especially qualified for administrative work, had a charming personality, enduring patience and a keen sense of humor all of which contributed to the success of her administration.

On March 17, 1950, at Wayside park, a few miles north of St. Augustine, National Council Past President Mrs. Lewis Hull dedicated a Blue Star Marker which designated U. S. 1 as the first Blue Star Memorial Highway in Florida. Later that year four other markers were dedicated.

During Miss Compton’s tenure a State Life Membership was established, the objective being to honor individuals who had made valuable contributions to the member’s club and the Federation. The cost was $50.

In March, 1951, the Florida Federation hosted the South Atlantic Regional meeting at Belleair with the unique Belleview Biltmore as headquarters hotel. Several years later a division was made of the South Atlantic Region, creating the Deep South Region composed of Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi and Tennessee.

At the 1951 convention held in Daytona Beach Mrs. J. T. Alsop, Jacksonville, was awarded the first State Life Membership in recognition of her 25 years of loyal service on the governing board. Mrs. Alsop was author of the “History of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs” covering the first 18 years of the organization. Later she compiled the Supplement to the History which completed the “Quarter Century period and one year more” in the life of the Federation. 
Also, during Miss Compton’s administration 50 clubs had affiliated with the Federation, swelling the total membership from 18,243 in 1951. Her chosen theme “Progress with Knowledge” was carried out.

The election of Mrs. Halle Cohen to the Federation presidency at Daytona Beach in April 1951, and her assumption of the duties attendant on the office following installation at Gainesville in June, ushered in a progressive administration resplendent with “firsts”.
Mrs. Cohen had come up through the ranks, so to speak. During years of work as president of the Gloriosa Circle and later of her own Garden Club of Jacksonville, then as third and first vice president, successively, of the Federation, meantime serving as Garden Centers chairman for National Council of State Garden Clubs, she had been exceptionally well versed in the aims, ideals and objectives of Florida Federation. Recognized as one of the foremost gardeners of her native southland, she was recipient of the coveted Blanche Covington Leadership Award, highest honor FFGC confers, in 1951.

Extensive travel at home and abroad coupled with attendance at District, State, Regional and National Council meetings afforded her opportunities for acquiring additional organizational know-how which time proved she was to use wisely and constructively on behalf of the Federation she so faithfully served.

Graciousness and efficiency characterized her conduct of FFGC Affairs. Her innate honesty and sense of fair play, coupled with her knack of doing the right thing at the right time prevailed and she conscientiously placed service to the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs and its member clubs above herself.

Setting “A More Beautiful Florida” as theme for her administration, Mrs. Cohen’s every effort was expended to achieve this goal. More than a capable diplomatic executive officer, with an orchid she had grown on her shoulder, the State President had long known the enjoyment of bringing her own garden in Jacksonville to fruition.

Throughout her tenure she merited and enjoyed the confidence, esteem and loyal support of State Board personnel as well as that of thousands of garden club members with whom she came in contact. In every undertaking in behalf of the Federation she loved, she had the wholehearted, enthusiastic support of her devoted husband Halle Cohen.

Many of the “firsts” of the 13th administration were launched at the June 15, 1951 board meeting following the Short Course at University of Florida. Included were The Florida Gardener as the first official publication of the Federation, the first State Flower Show to be held at Lakeland and promotion of a statewide “Don’t be a Litterbug” roadside beautification program. 

New chairmanships to be established during the administration were Blue Star Memorial, Book Service, Chaplain, Civic Planning, State and National Parks, Historic memorials, Florida Gardener, Garden Therapy, Legislation, Life Memberships, membership, Resolutions and State Flower Show.

Mrs. Joseph R. Ellicott and Mrs. Arthur G. Cummer, first president of the Federation, were recipients of honorary Life Memberships: Frist Vice President Mrs. Eugene A. Smith was named to work with the six district directors as supervisor, and rating sheets, to increase efficiency, were inaugurated.
During the summer of 1951 a project said to be the first such ever undertaken by a district was launched. It was the planting of a citrus grove on the 160-acre grounds of Southeast Florida Tuberculosis Sanatorium at Lantana by District VI. Launched also as a first by this district, which pioneered with President’s Conferences, was a district-wide wild flower project.

Another first was an orange blossom corsage, fashioned of sea shells by Mrs. Clyde Pettijohn of Winter Haven, sent to Gatlinburg, TN, in the name of the Florida Federation to become part of a permanent exhibit in which replicas of all state flowers were mounted on a large map of the United States.

The Federated Garden Circles of Fort Lauderdale hosted the summer meeting of the State Board in August, 1952, in the Glenn F. Bates Garden Center.

Included on the agenda was acceptance of the Garden Club of Lakeland’s invitation to hold the First State Flower Show, with Mrs. Mark Powell as chairman; changing the date of the Short Course at University of Florida from June to February, and acceptance of an award of $25 for roadside development from Mrs. Charles J. Brown of Mount Dora.

On September 20, 1951, the first edition of The Florida Gardener it’s cover bearing a photograph by Halle Cohen of the Sable Palmetto Palm which later was to be made the official tree of the State of Florida, came off the press.

Consensus of enthusiastic garden club members throughout the state was that the publication was destined to admirably fulfill the purposes for which it was established, i.e., to present the total programs of the Federation, to give the individual member a perspective of herself in the National Council picture, to promote important projects of the Federation, and to serve as vehicle for an exchange of ideas between clubs. Mrs. John R. Parkinson was editor and Mrs. Cohen served as business manager.

Twenty-nine board members enjoyed the hospitality of Eustis Garden Club for the November 1, 1951, meeting. Agreement was reached that henceforth district directors would report at state conventions on the combined efforts of the clubs within the districts, rather than individual club presidents who would report at the respective district meetings, and the first “Don’t Be a Litterbug” posters were displayed.

Among Fifth District groups teaming together to honor the State President during tour in early January, 1952, were Garden Clubs of Dade City, Plant City and Zephyrhills at the latter place, where she accepted a “key to the city” from city officials who joined in welcoming her.

The winter board meeting was held in Bradenton on January 17, 1952, with Manatee River Garden Club as hostess group and with presidents of neighboring garden clubs invited to a dinner honoring the boards.

“Diggin’ and Doin’” was theme of the down-to-earth 1952 Short Course held February 4-5 at University of Florida with Mrs. Bright Taylor, who had won recognition as Ocala’s “Hemerocallis lady”, as chairman.

At the National Council Convention in Biloxi, MS, March 8-15, 1952, Florida was in the nation’s Number One spot for junior gardening work and National Council adopted Florida’s “Don’t Be a Litterbug” slogan.

“Florida, the Realm Magnificent in Flower and Song” was theme of the Frist State Flower Show held March 21-22, 1952, in a setting of modern architectural splendor on Florida Southern College campus at Lakeland. Willing area garden clubs helped stage the show, the state’s top judges judged it, clerks and hostesses from many clubs assisted with those details. All working together in the Industrial Arts Building made possible a state-wide flower show, the proportion of which were little dreamed by the State Board whose approbation established it!

Among garden clubs celebrating their 25th anniversaries in 1952 were the Garden Club of Winter Haven, which was the sixth member club of the Florida Federation, Tallahassee Garden Club, Arlington Garden Club of Daytona Beach, Eau Gallie and Melbourne Garden Clubs.

With “Gardening with an Objective” as theme and with National Council President Mrs. G. C. Spillers as guest of honor the 26th Annual FFGC Convention was held in Tampa, April 21-23, 1952.

Reports revealed Blue Star Memorial Markers placed totaled five, the Book Service department had made progress during its first year, civic planning and beautification projects were undertaken by more than 60 per cent of Florida’s garden clubs, nine students had been assisted in graduate work in the field of horticulture through the Federation’s H. Harold Hume Fellowship, financed by a small per cent of membership dues, to date; 75 flower shows were registered with the state chairman, Flower Show Schools were held in many cities, 16 garden centers were in operation, there were seven Life Members of the Federation, and Florida, with 17,485 children receiving 3,824,252 hours of instruction during the year, ranked first among states in the nation under National Council’s point hour system of evaluating Junior Garden Club work.

Among 15 pertinent resolutions adopted by delegates in convention assembled were those calling for changing the name appearing on the Great Seal of the State of Florida—the tree being called a cocoa when in reality it was the Sabal Palmetto Palm, and creation of an official Pascua Florida Day on March 27.

Delegates approved creation of a Federation Charter, lauded The Florida Gardener, agreed to an increase in dues and on the continued maintenance of the Horticultural Fellowship at University of Florida. Directors for the state federation’s six districts were elected at caucuses.

The charter of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc., was granted on May 29, 1952, on an order signed by Circuit Judge D. O. Rogers and filed in the office of Clerk of the Circuit Court in Bartow, Polk County. Mrs. Cohen, as President, headed the list of subscribers in the articles of incorporation.

At the June 12, 1952, board meeting in Jacksonville the publishing of the Year Book-Book of Information yearly was voted and recommendation was made to National Council that the designing of the President’s pin be considered.

Mrs. Cohen edited the Fall, 1952, edition of The Florida Gardener taking on the added duties in the absence of Mrs. Parkinson who was touring Europe. In the name of the more than 21,000 FFGC members the President protested the leasing of lands within boundaries of Everglades National Park to private corporations for exploring for oil purposes.

Another first of the 13th administration was issuance of the Florida Gardener Engagement Calendar, with distribution beginning in September, 1952, for 1953. Mrs. Lee Millican of Palatka was calendar committee chairman. The cover bore a beautiful Cypress Garden scene, in color. There were 55 photographs of flower arrangements and gardens. It was priced at $1.00 plus three cents sales tax and profit, on the 14,000 copies sold, was more than $4,000 to the clubs and $188.71 to the Federation. Still another first was the sponsoring by District IV of the initial Garden Therapy Workshop in Florida held October 10, 1952, at Orlando.

At the fall board meeting held October 23, 1952, in Ocala a resolution vigorously opposing cutting of timber for commercial use, sale or lease of timber rights and processing of timber in State Parks was adopted. Mrs. Lester Simon accepted the responsibility of placing an exhibit in the Tampa Federation’s spring flower show “America The Beautiful,” in a class reserved for the 11 states of the South Atlantic Region. The State Board also recommended that garden clubs operate on budgets with an amount included for delegates’ expenses to convention so that attendance would impose no hardship on delegates.

More than 800 plants, provided by the Horticulture Department with Mrs. William C. Knox as chairman, were distributed at the six district meetings for the purpose of obtaining plant summaries on the 26 different species in the distribution. The summary in formation was for use in bulletins to supply members with actual growing records in the three plant zones of the state and to provide adequate advisory information to the general public. District I’s first project, a district-wide flower show, was held in Pensacola October 29-Nobember 3, 1952.
January, 1953, ushered in a season of Camellia shows in the central and northern sections of Florida as forerunners, as it were, of the greatly increased number of spring shows. Tallahassee Garden Club used camellias in decorating for the inauguration of Governor Dan C. McCarty.

Arbor Day was observed widely throughout Florida on the third Friday in January with garden clubs and schools, where junior gardeners participated, taking the lead in planting flowering and shade trees.

At Fort Pierce in the Garden Center of St. Lucie County Federation, which she had dedicated three years earlier, Mrs. Cohen conducted the winter board meeting on January 16, 1953. The Federation’s corporate seal was displayed for the first time, the Alice Rush McKeon Bronze Medal Award for Roadside Development was accepted, and routine business handled. 

“The Plan’s the Thing” was theme of the 9th annual Short course at University of Florida, held February 2-1, 1953, a d attended by 132 garden club members and visitor from Ohio. An “Ask me Another” question and answer forum, with instructors as members of a resource panel, was featured.
Mrs. Cohen headed the Florida delegation at the South Atlantic Regional Meeting in Pinehurst, NC, February 10-11, 1953

“The Florida Story—Exotic Beauty and Golden Glory” as theme of the Second Annual Florida Flower Show held March 12-14, 1953, in Fort Lauderdale. Perhaps for the first time, at least in Florida, all horticultural specimens and plants were grouped by families for added nomenclatural and educational value. Floral arrangements with titles descriptive of the State of Florida challenged the imagination and artistry of exhibitors and provided inspiration for more than 10,000 spectators. A large map of the state was laid out in biter blue grass in the center of the War Memorial Auditorium and was studded with plants and shrubs representative of the natural growth in the several areas of Florida depicted.
Garden Clubs of Monticello, Lake City, Indian River County (Vero Beach), St. Petersburg and Lake Wales were among those celebrating their 25th anniversaries.

A 25-year history of the Lake Wales Club, compiled  by Mrs. Gerald Pierce, revealed reference by the Tampa Morning Tribune to Lake Wales as “That beautiful city east of the dump pile” spurred garden club members into their fist clean up campaign, Prodding the Chamber of Commerce, volunteer trucks, and workers were recruited to move the dump pile containing 125 discarded automobiles, assorted cans, bottles and junk. Encouraged, three teams including merchants and Boy Scouts staged a citywide cleanup and Edward Bock’s offer to finance the fist year of a five-year beautification plan was accepted. Also included in the history was mention of a State Rose Show held at the Walesbilt Hotel in 1933.

The ninth Nature Study Course was held at Torreya State Park March 25- April 1, 1953. Gregory Mansion said to be a perfect example of Southern plantation architecture, housed the 25 students and the faculty members.
“Nature’s Bounty for a More Beautiful Florida” was theme of the 27th FFGC Annual Convention held April 8-10, 1953, at Miami.

Mrs. Cohen’s outstanding and inspiring report was of major interest and she was accorded an ovation. Reports of other officers, directors and state chairmen revealed an inestimable record of achievements has been established.

The Federation’s first chaplain had opened all board meetings and the conventions with prayer, setting an example for club and district meetings. Restoration and beautification of cemeteries had stood high among civic projects, many school and churchyards were landscaped, parks and approaches to cities beautified. The sixth Blue Star Marker was placed on U. S. Highway 1 by the Garden Club of Jacksonville and a seventh was purchased to be placed at Daytona Beach. The total number of amateur accredited flower show judges reached 103 and there were 20 nationally accredited instructors for Flower Show Schools in Florida. 16 garden centers in club-owned buildings served their communities and 11 additional centers occupied quarters in civic buildings. Advancement of horticulture, backbone of garden club work, ranked foremost int eh FFGC program. 18,663 trees, 31,964 shrubs and 3,644 roses were planted in municipal and home gardens. A combined Year Book and Book of Information was published for the first time.

Delegates left the convention with these words of Dr. J. Ollie Edmunds, president of Stetson University and a featured speaker, “Gardens have always been an outlet for the expression a of qualities that are good in man and garden club members can make Florida what they want it to be…now is the time to determine what kind of state we will have 25 years from now…a national nursing home or a casino of glittering lights and entertainment or “A more Beautiful Florida,” ringing in our ears.

With the closing of the convention and attendance by the immediate past FFGC President at the 1953 National Council Convention in San Francisco, the curtain was lowered on one of the Federation’s most successful regimes.

Mrs. Cohen vacated the President’s chair, leaving the proverbial mantle on it, with the satisfaction of a job well done.

Mrs. Eugene A. Smith of Fort Lauderdale became the 14th President of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs on April 10, 1953, at the close of the organization’s 27th convention.

In accepting the gavel, she said, “Let us educated, participate and cooperate in the programs planned for our members and continue to learn and share nature’s beauty.” Deeply interested in the Peace Rose project, she encouraged each member to “plant, produce and share this symbol of peace.”

Affectionately known as Margie, the new president was a vivacious and charming person with a beautifully modulated voice and with ability to engender cooperation and enthusiasm.

Early in Mrs. Smith’s administration the 1953 Florida Legislature passed the bill designation the Sabal Palm as the Florida State Tree. In expressing appreciation to legislators, who handled the Federation -sponsored bill and to members of FFGC who did effective work in securing its passage, the President paid tribute to her predecessor Mrs. Halle Cohen who, as chairman of resolutions in 1949 wrote the first Sabal Palm Resolution which was adopted at the 23rd Annual Convention in St. Petersburg. “She did not stop working for the passage of this bill until it became a law, “Mrs. Smith said.

Governor Dan McCarty signed the Sabal Palm bill on June 17, 1953. At approximately the same time the planting of a Sabal Palmetto Palm in the glen at Rainbow Springs climaxed the first board meeting of the new administration. On February 22, 1954, another Sabal Palm was planted by the Federation on the State Capital grounds in Tallahassee in memory of the late youthful governor who had died about nine months after taking office.

The sum of $5,000 was approved by the board of directors toward the purchase of 160 acres in Collier County which encompassed the last stand of virgin cypress and also the rookery for thousands of herons, ibis and other birds. Action of the board was ratified by delegates to the 28th convention, thus the Corkscrew Swamp Sanctuary in Everglades National Park became a part of the Federation’s heritage.

Voluntary contributions from clubs, circles and individuals amounting to $2,196 which was presented to National Council of State Garden Clubs toward the building of its Permanent Home in Shaw Botanical Gardens St. Louis, Mo.

Theme of the 28th Annual Convention, held March 30-April1, 1954, in Orlando was “Each Florida Mile a Mile of Beauty,” and that of the 3rd annual State Flower Show held concurrently with the convention, was “Pascua del Florida—Feast of the Flowers”. The latter commemorated Florida’s discovery and its illustrious history. Both memorable events were staged in the spacious Orlando Coliseum and both were well attended.

Mrs. Smith was noted for her beautiful hats and at the convention she was presented with one made especially for her by Howard Hodge.

During the business session of the convention delegates, by resolution, also urged civil defense on a permanent basis, endorsed the use of anti-billboard pledge seals and deplored action of the Internal Improvement Fund Trustees in abrogating its commitment to convey lands to the National Park Service to be part of Everglades national Park.

On June 21, 1954, impressive dedication ceremonies were held at a five-room frame and stucco building on the western edge of the University of Florida campus and known as the Perry House, which the university leased to the Federation for use as a State Headquarters. The arrangement proved temporary but the Sabal Palm, donated and planted there at dedication time by the Federation’s first Hume Fellow, Joe M Crevasse, lived on.

Also, in June 1954, Florida was re-districted into 11 districts instead of the former six. In accordance with the bylaws the President appointed a committee composed of immediate past directors of the four largest districts, with First Vice President Mrs. John R. Parkinson serving as chairman. After careful study, evaluating suggestions and considering the division with an understanding that stemmed from experience as well as study, the decision was reached and board approval given. The division was necessitated by the expansion, in size and scope, of the Federation and the need to lessen travel demands on district directors.

Much emphasis was placed on highway zoning needed to control all forms of roadside business with each member being urged to help promote zoning legislation. Planting of “Miles of Beauty” gained impetus.

A statewide Conservation Workshop was held at University of Florida December 6-8, 1954, with “down to earth” information given on preventing soil erosion, protecting existing forests and planting new ones, purifying lakes and streams so the aquatic life might exist and the water be fit for use, and other facets.

Highway A1A was designated as “Ocean Trail” by act of the Florida Legislature and also, at the Federation’s behest, Magnolia grandiflora was removed from the Conservation List. By special arrangement with the Florida State Plant Board, it was established certificates would be issued free to garden clubs or circles having plant sales or exchanges. The first Advanced Refresher Course for flower show judges was conducted at the University of Florida February 7-9, 1955.
Junior gardening, Blanche Covington Nature Study Course, roadside development, garden therapy, flower shows, fellowships and scholarships, and many other phases of garden club activities were continued with success.

A committee to “Keep Florida Green” was named by Governor LeRoy Collins and FFGC President Mrs. Smith was appointed chairman.

The 29th Annual Convention, with “Conserve and Promote Florida’s Beauty” as theme, was held April 14-16, 1955, in the Gateway City of Jacksonville long renowned for its ability to dispense Southern hospitality with ease.

Immediately following, on April 16-18, was the Fourth Annual Flower Show, theme of which was “Florida for Better Homes and Gardens” held in Ocala with the Pioneer Garden Club joining the Federation to sponsor the event. 

At the pre-convention dinner members of the executive board presented Mrs. Smith with a silver tray, suitably engraved, as a token of appreciation and esteem and at the convention’s close she was recipient of a State Life Membership from her own club which was a fitting ending to the two-year tenure during which she had given dedicated leadership and furthered the administration them “To Learn and to Share”.

Mrs. John R. Parkinson of Daytona Beach was installed President of the Florida Federation at its 29th annual convention April 17-19, 1955, at the George Washington Hotel in Jacksonville. In her acceptance speech she announced “Joy in Gardening” as theme of the ensuing administration.

A petite, knowledgeable and vivacious person the new President truly brought joy to all with whom she came in contact. She not only desired to support and assist clubs in their work but had a deep concern for the individual member.

Earlier Mrs. Parkinson had been active in both the Garden Club of America and her hometown garden club, served as parliamentarian in other organizations, filled several chairmanships on National Council, and was the first editor of The Florida Gardener—official publication of the Federation.

During her tenure The Florida Gardener was published six times each year instead of four, the Conservation Teacher Scholarship was established and four area conservation conferences were held. Also, the first Landscape Design Course took place at the University of Florida, the first advanced refresher course for Flower Show Judges was held, the Tropical Short Course was initiated, “Junior Gardengraphic” was published, and the National Council of State Garden Clubs, Inc., convention was held in Miami.
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Work was done in the field of endorsing and preserving historic memorials and in protecting parks.  Efforts to secure passage of the permissive State Enabling Act for Zoning and a bill requiring trash trucks to be equipped with a secured covering were redoubled. The “Don’t Be a Litterbug” slogan was widely used in connection with advancement of the Federation’s roadside development program. Specific plants for the advancement of garden centers were accepted, a booklet of garden center floor plans was made available, more junior garden clubs were added and a broader view of garden therapy was encouraged. A State Flower Show, “La Florida Linda”, was held at Daytona Beach, fellowships and scholarships were continued, the garden club library was increased and book service made available to members. The first all-color Florida Flower Arrangement Calendar was published, many flower shows and flower show schools were held, the Plant Distribution Project was introduced and much emphasis was placed on improved methods in home cultural practices.

The Federation in cooperation with Sears Roebuck and Co. co-sponsored a Hands Beautification workshop at Ponte Vedra Beach with lady Byrd-Johnson, wife of President Lyndon Johnson, as featured speaker. Garden club members from 11 states attended.

New state and national Life Memberships were presented and state and national awards won at the 30th annual convention held in Tallahassee. Until now the district directors were elected in the odd years and at the 1956 convention new directors were installed. The following year bylaws were amended to read “In the even years the District Directors shall be elected.” (Their terms of office to coincide with those of the state Officers.)

One of the highlights of Mrs. Parkinson’s administration was the hosting of the 28th annual convention of National Council of State Garden Clubs. The event was held at Bayfront Park Auditorium in Miami March 31-April 4, 1957, and the theme chosen by National President Mrs. Bradley Morrah was “Happy Gardening—An Art and a Science”.  Forty-five states and nine affiliate groups were represented at the meeting, in conjunction with which the Miami Metropolitan Flower Show was held for the added enjoyment of convention-goers.

Immediately following the National Council convention, the Federation’s 31st annual convention was held, also in Miami. In enlarging on Mrs. Morrah’s them Mrs. Parkinson said “An art and a science is the creation of beauty in our homes, our surroundings and our communities; an art and a science is our manner of working together; and art is eternal and science is continuing development, so our organization’s life is on-going.”

In 1963 Mrs. Parkinson was elected recording secretary of National Council and was the first Florida Federation member to serve as a national officer. On June 18, 1965 a tragic plane accident took the life of the Federation’s beloved Kitty and that of her distinguished husband.
The feelings of all who knew her was ably expressed by Mrs. Vernon L. Connor in an “In Memorium” tribute which appeared in The Florida Gardener. She wrote, in part “Death took a brilliant and dedicated leader of national repute and the gardening world sustained a deep, abiding loss. She had a dynamic personality and radiant graciousness, charm and the joy of living. Rarely is there to be found a more highly cultured or more ardent friend. Her unqualified devotion to her responsibilities was an inspiration. Her matchless vigor was a constant challenge. Her memory will live on in the hearts of those who enjoyed and cherished her friendship.”
